

SPECIAL AND REGULAR MEETING MINUTES

Date: 2/13/2018 Time: 5:45 p.m. City Council Chambers

701 Laurel St., Menlo Park, CA 94025

5:45 p.m. Closed Session (City Hall - "Downtown" Conference Room, 1st Floor)

Mayor Ohtaki called the closed session to order at 6:11 p.m. There were no comments from the public.

Councilmembers Carlton, Cline, Keith, Mueller and Ohtaki were present.

CL1. Closed session pursuant to Government Code Section §54957.6 to confer with labor negotiators regarding current labor negotiations with the unrepresented management

Attendees: City Manager Alex McIntyre, Administrative Services Director Nick Pegueros, Human Resources Manager Lenka Diaz, City Attorney Bill McClure, Labor Counsel Charles Sakai

7:00 p.m. Regular Session (City Council Chambers)

A. Call to Order

Mayor Ohtaki called the meeting to order at 7:17 p.m.

B. Roll Call

Present: Carlton, Cline, Keith, Ohtaki, Mueller

Absent: None

Staff: City Manager Alex McIntyre, City Attorney Bill McClure, Deputy City Clerk Jelena

Harada

C. Pledge of Allegiance

Mayor Ohtaki led the Pledge of Allegiance.

D. Report from Closed Session

There was no report from Closed Session.

E. Study Session

E1. Review the Cost of Services Study and User Fee Cost Recovery Policy and provide direction on amendments to the Master Fee Schedule (Staff Report #18-042-CC)

Administrative Services Director Nick Pegueros made a presentation.

After discussion, the City Council directed staff to return with amendments to the Master Fee Schedule to update fees, in accordance with the City Council's User Fee Cost Recovery Policy. The

City Council provided direction to clarify that childcare fee adjustments do not need to fully recover indirect costs allocated to the services as part of the Cost of Services Study.

The City Council directed staff to return with further analysis on planning fees for certain single-family residential planning services, as well as an analysis of moving the fee basis for these permits from time and materials to a flat fee.

The City Council also directed staff to return with an additional analysis of the consultant's recommendation to establish a community development reserve fund.

E2. Guild Theatre site (Staff Report #18-038-CC)

Assistant Community Development Director Mark Muenzer introduced the item (Attachment). The project applicant Drew Dunlevie, president at Peninsula Arts Guild, gave an overview of the project. Chris Wasney of CAW Architects made a presentation (Attachment).

- Owen Byrd spoke about Guild Theatre event programming.
- Skip Hilton spoke in support of the Guild Theatre project.
- Fran Dehn spoke in support of the Guild Theatre project and other cultural and art events in Menlo Park.
- Patrick Corman spoke in support of the Guild Theatre project.
- Judy Adams spoke in support of the Guild Theatre project.

Mayor Ohtaki summarized the Councilmembers' comments and general support of the proposed project, support of the proposed 2.46 floor-area-ratio and connecting the public benefit to the increase in floor-area-ratio. There was a consensus to support the community's use of the performance facility without a specific cap on the number of events, which could be determined by the applicant and staff at a later time. The City Council directed staff to report back on a potential increase in the floor-area-ratio limits throughout the Specific Plan area for entertainment uses.

F. Public Comment

Mayor Ohtaki announced a student cultural exchange with Bizen, Japan and encouraged Menlo Park residents between the ages of 12 and 15 to apply for the cultural program exchange. The applications are due on March 15, 2018, and may be submitted at menlopark.org/studentexchange.

- Judy Adams encouraged the City to apply for the Mayors for Peace Program.
- Jen Wolosin spoke about increased Menlo-Atherton High School bike-to-school rates and city staff vacancies.
- Angela Evans presented a video about the need of the affordable housing in the downtown area.

G. Consent Calendar

Mayor Ohtaki pulled item G6. Councilmember Keith pulled item G1.

Councilmember Carlton announced that she had a conflict of interest due to her consulting relationship with a company that does business with Facebook and recused herself from voting on items G4 and G6.

- G2. Adopt a resolution authorizing the Public Works Director to accept work performed on construction contracts (Staff Report #18-036-CC)
- G3. Authorize the use of Rectangular Rapid Flashing Beacons as a traffic control device to enhance pedestrian safety (Staff Report #18-034-CC)
- G4. Authorize the City Manager to enter into a contract with ICF International (ICF) to prepare an Environmental Impact Report (EIR) for a proposed 318,614 square foot office building at 164 Jefferson Drive for the amount of \$402,275 and future augments as may be necessary to complete the environmental review for the proposed project (Staff Report #18-039-CC)
- G5. Authorize the City Manager to enter into a contract with ICF International (ICF) to prepare an Environmental Impact Report (EIR) for the proposed approximately 260,000 square foot research and development (R&D) building at 1350 Adams Court for the amount of \$363,780 and future augments as may be necessary to complete the environmental review for the proposed project (Staff Report #18-040-CC)
- G7. Adopt a resolution initiating the Menlo Park Landscape Assessment District proceedings for Fiscal Year 2018-19 (Staff Report #18-037-CC)

ACTION: Motion and second (Cline/Carlton) to approve items G2, G3, G4, G5 and G7 passed unanimously (Item G4 passed 4-0-1; Carlton recused).

G1. Approve the City Council meeting minutes of February 6, 2018 (Attachment)

Councilmember Keith requested clarification on item G1.

The City Council directed the City Clerk to review the recording and return with this item at the next meeting.

G6. Approve the design for the relocated connection of Marsh Road to Independence Drive (Staff Report #18-035-CC)

Councilmember Carlton announced that she had a conflict of interest due to her consulting relationship with a company that does business with Facebook and recused herself on item G6 and left the City Council Chambers at 10:21 p.m.

- Philip Bourgeois spoke about the personal cost burden of the Independence Drive relocation.
- Patrick Coyne spoke about the negative financial impact the Independence Drive relocation would have on the building owners in the area.
- Sateez Kadivar spoke against the proposed design and requested the item not be approved.
- Gerry Secrest spoke against the proposed design.

ACTION: Motion and second (Ohtaki/Keith) to agendize a study session for a future meeting to discuss the Independence Drive relocation, passed 3-0-1-1 (Mueller abstained, Carlton recused).

Councilmember Carlton returned to the City Council chambers at 10:58 p.m.

Mayor Ohtaki noted the time being 11:00 p.m. and called for discussion of items H1 and H3 under Regular Business and announced that item H2 may be deferred to the next meeting if it is not heard before midnight.

H. Regular Business

H1. Appoint a City Council subcommittee to assist with the West Menlo Park Triangle Annexation project (Staff Report #18-044-CC)

ACTION: Motion and second (Keith/Cline) to appoint Councilmember Carlton and Mayor Pro Tem Mueller to the subcommittee to assist with the West Menlo Park Triangle Annexation project, passed unanimously.

H3. Provide direction on placing an enabling charter on November 2018 ballot (Staff Report #18-032-CC)

City Attorney Bill McClure introduced the item.

ACTION: Motion and second (Cline/Carlton) to proceed with placing an enabling charter on November 2018 ballot and set specific guidelines for instances when the City Council is considering legislation that would vary from existing State statutes, passed unanimously.

H2. Approve the 2017-18 midyear budget report and approve recommended 2017-18 budget amendments (Staff Report #18-043-CC)

Administrative Services Director Nick Pegueros made a presentation (Attachment).

ACTION: Motion and second (Cline/Keith) to approve the fiscal year 2017-18 midyear budget report and approve recommended budget amendments, passed unanimously.

I. Informational Items

- 11. Review of the City's investment portfolio as of December 31, 2017 (Staff Report #18-033-CC)
- Update on the temporary traffic calming modifications to the Willows neighborhood due to construction impacts of the Willow Road/U.S. 101 interchange (Staff Report #18-041-CC)
- J. City Manager's Report
- K. Councilmember Reports
- L. Adjournment

Mayor Ohtaki adjourned the meeting at 11:45 p.m.

Jelena Harada, Deputy City Clerk

These minutes were approved at the City Council meeting of April 24, 2018.